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Minutes of the march 20, 2006
Regular Meeting of the Board of Directors
1.
Call to Order
The Upper Valley Waste Management Agency met in regular session on Monday, March 20, 2006 at 1:30 p.m. at the Yountville Town Council Chambers.  Chair Luce called the meeting to order at 1:37 p.m.

2.
Roll Call
The following members were present:  Diane Dillon, Bill Dutton, Mark Luce, and Karen Slusser.  Joe Potter was excused.
3.
Pledge of Allegiance
Chair Luce led the Pledge of Allegiance.

4.
Public Comment
None.
5.
CONSENT CALENDAR

A.
APPROVAL OF MINUTES
Approved the February 27, 2006 regular meeting minutes.  DD-BD-ML-JP-KS

X
A
6.
ADMINISTRATIVE ITEMS
A.
INTEGRATED WASTE MANAGEMENT PROGRAMS (Continued from the February 27th meeting)

Amy Garden with the Napa County Dept. of Environmental Management (DEM) made a Power Point presentation on the integrated waste management programs provided by the Agency over the 2005 calendar year.

The school recycling program continued to go very well, and all of the up-valley schools participate.  Each site has a coordinator who submits monthly reports to Agency staff.  These reports aid staff in qualifying recycling efforts.  The Coordinators each get a monthly stipend, which is paid through the Agency’s Dept. of Conservation (DOC) grant award.
In January, the Agency participated in a Restaurant Symposium event at Copia.  The food industry is a large part of the local economy, and is particularly interested in developing good diversion programs.  To this end, staff has been making a presentation on diversion programs at the food safety handling courses required by the State.  Approximately 200 to 300 members of the food and hospitality industry participate annually, ranging from head chefs and owners of fine dining establishments to people who work at food banks and fast food restaurants.  Staff makes a ten minute presentation at the classes, and asks the participants whether a recycling program already exists at their facility.  Typically, fewer than 50% answer in the affirmative.

The Yellow Pages recycling guide is in its second year, and can now be found in two of the phonebooks (SBC Yellow Pages and Napa Valley Yellow Pages), and the Agency does a lot of cross-promotion with radio ads, etc.  The guides are a convenient tool, and whenever the Agency participates in an event, staff brings along examples of the phonebooks to demonstrate how to use the guide.

The CIWMB (California Integrated Waste Management Board) requested more outreach to Spanish-speaking residents.  Subsequently, staff has found that doing a program at the Harding Auction/Flea Market has been an effective way to reach this demographic group.
In February banners were installed at the ecological reserve to address the issues of vandalism.  The Napa County CDPD (Conservation, Development & Planning Dept.) will begin work on a large upgrading project at the reserve, and Agency staff will work with them.  Some recycled content items will be installed, such as benches and signs.  Also, during that same month, the Agency had a “Closing the Loop” workshop for teachers.  
Staff worked with the Bureau of Reclamation in the Lake Berryessa area to assist them in developing a recycling program at several locations, including the field office and public areas.  Hopefully the policy will be incorporated into any future contracts with concessionaires.
Composting classes began in March; the Agency has been having these classes since 1997.  Since its inception, a total of 8,300 people have taken the class, and the Agency can calculate how many tons the program helps to divert from the landfill.  If all of the households that have taken the class continue to compost, approximately 2,300 tons of material was diverted from the landfill.  The City of Napa conducted a survey, and got a high response rate. Approximately 87% of the class’s graduates are still composting, and 94% would recommend the class to others.
The Agency was part of the “Our Water, Our World” program.  The goal of the program is to encourage the use of non-toxic pesticides, particularly in the residential sector.  Program participants included Central Valley Hardware; Whiting Nursery in St. Helena; Ace Hardware in Calistoga; and the Harding Auction, Van Winden and Zeller’s Hardware in Napa.  The program primarily consists of user-friendly informational sheets on various kinds of pests, and shelf tags for the less toxic products.
Every year, Napa County hosts a poster contest for Earth Day.  Funding comes from a DOC grant, so the theme usually centers on bottle and can recycling.  Last year’s theme was the long, long journey of a plastic bottle.  The winning poster is turned into a billboard on Highway 29 just south of Napa.  In addition to the poster contest, there were Earth Day activities held at Connolly Ranch.
Last year, in the UVDS (Upper Valley Disposal Service) newsletter there was a year-end graph of the recycling statistics.  Staff is working with UVDS to continue the development of similar visuals for the newsletter, as it is very motivating to be able to literally see what the Agency has accomplished.
The 2004 Cinco de Mayo event was a little disappointing because staff put in a lot of effort, and the recycling did not work out as well as hoped.  For the 2005 event, staff put out recycling containers that had information in Spanish on them, and the Agency paid a group through the Calistoga Recreation Department to oversee the recycling, which helped the numbers.  There still is a lot of work to be done for future events.
The Agency held its first drip-hose collection events.  Bob Pestoni with UVDS was able to find a market for the drip-hose tubing, which made the event possible.  Three events are scheduled for the 2006 calendar year, and the agricultural community has been very responsive.

There was a household hazardous waste collection event in May.  Half of the participants still indicated they were there for the first time.  A few up-valley area residents are using the Devlin Road Transfer Station (DRTS) permanent facility for hazardous waste recycling year-round.  3.5% of the users at the DRTS are from the up-valley area.  At the June electronic waste event, 15% of the participants were from the up-valley area.
The Agency received a large venues recycling grant.  Staff has completed developing the baseline stats, which was a challenging process.  For example, recyclables collected from the Calistoga Fairgrounds are not always listed on the garbage company’s invoice, so Agency staff does not know exactly what has been recycled.  But this is not an issue unique to the up-valley area; the same has been true for the south county.
Staff participated in the annual Wine Auction hosted by the Napa Valley Vintner’s Association.  The person in charge of the beverages did a great job.  Staff provided the containers.  UVDS helped also, and put out two 40-foot bins for recyclables.  This event continues to get better each year.
Napa and Solano agencies are working together on the Lake Berryessa partnership program, which is a program to protect water quality.  The Agency participates through the used oil recycling grant.  The Bilgie character is part of the program, and the Bureau of Reclamation takes staff out on a pontoon boat to each resort.  Then staff will go out and do one-on-one boater outreach.  There are also promotional giveaway items like Bilgie temporary tattoos.  Also, there are informational kiosks at each resort, which staff updates on a regular basis so the kiosks are engaging.  
The St. Helena used oil collection site continues to be hugely successful.  As part of the used oil grant program, staff has to regularly go out to inspect and maintain the sites.  St. Helena is the highest producing site, even though it is not always used correctly.
In September, the Agency hosted a special meeting of the Environmental Education Coalition of Napa County to talk about the environmental education being incorporated into the statewide framework.

The Agency also participated in several events, including the St. Helena Hometown Harvest Festival, and Coastal Clean-up Day.  The Lake Berryessa area in particular tends to have huge amounts of recyclable material pulled out of the lake.  And the Agency has been doing some radio ads, which maybe staff will play at the next meeting.
This year, the Agency participated in a tire amnesty program, which was very successful.  Clover Flat Landfill (CFL) received approximately 4,000 tires.

The Agency hosted a Business Waste Assessment Workshop for staff from the County, Napa City, American Canyon, and UVDS.  The purpose of the workshop was to help businesses understand what materials are recyclable, how to reduce the amount of recyclables in their waste stream, and what technical equipment is available through the Agency and the DEM.

Board member Diane Dillon asked whether staff could provide the Board with a comprehensive list of 2006 events.  Ms. Garden answered that there is not a comprehensive list at this time, because sometimes the events come up suddenly, or staff will have to make a decision at the last minute on who may or may not be able to attend, based on availability and funds.  There is a basic list, which Ms. Garden said she would get to Ms. Dillon.  Ms. Dillon noted that it is good to know of events already on the calendar, because it gives our customers more options and increases their convenience.  

Board member Karen Slusser noted that Robert Louis Stevenson Middle School accepts recyclable ink cartridges. Schools that collect the cartridges onsite receive a per unit reimbursement.  Ms. Slusser also commented on the electronic waste coupons, saying they are a great idea.  In Calistoga, there was only one household hazardous waste collection event last year, and with the coupon, residents will not have to wait for several months before disposing their electronic waste.

Board member Bill Dutton asked whether the recycling numbers on items on the bottom of some containers (such as plastic bottles) change very often.  Agency manager Jill Pahl answered that the recyclable numbers stay fairly standard, depending upon the market.  Numbers one through four are consistently acceptable.  The drip-hose event was an unusual circumstance, because there typically is not a market for this material, but UVDS was able to find a buyer.  The Agency is also looking to include fertilizer agricultural containers.

No action taken.

B. RELEASE OF A REQUEST FOR PROPOSALS

Last December, the Agency discussed the potential of working toward a rate methodology that would be easier for everyone.  Agency manager Jill Pahl has been speaking with UVDS (Upper Valley Disposal Service), and looked at examples of different rate methodologies that might achieve the Agency’s goals.  Even so, Ms. Pahl would like to see if there might be some firms with expertise in this area that might be able to guide the Agency down a quicker and easier road.

The Agency and UVDS made a commitment by amending the franchise to make a change to the rate methodology by July 1st, and while that date could be changed, it is also important to continue to move forward on this issue.  Ms. Pahl feels that in the long run a consultant with some demonstrable experience would save the Agency time.

Board member Diane Dillon requested that the Board discuss whether or not this step is necessary.  She would like staff to put together a presentation demonstrating the benefit of hiring a consultant.  Board member Bill Dutton agreed.  His primary concern is that the up-valley area has a static waste stream; it is not like the south county which is experiencing a development boom.
Ms. Pahl noted that a static waste stream is to the detriment of UVDS.  CFL (Clover Flat Landfill) is a small operation, and keeping it open may not be a good financial risk.  One important factor will be whether the Napa-Vallejo Waste Management Authority (NVWMA) will agree to have some of their waste stream disposed at the CFL.  
Another important factor is the tonnage fee.  It needs to stay within 15% of the fee charged by other comparable facilities.  Right now, the market is showing tonnage fees in the $30 range.  The CFL rate of $54 is well outside the market range, and even with the 15% adjustment, the fee would only drop to $46 per ton.  In the past, the Agency decided that it was all right to be that much more expensive because of the convenience of having a local facility.
Chair Mark Luce noted that, although the Agency is relatively small, the issues are the same as those for larger agencies.  The Agency has an inadequate rate methodology; it needs to be clear and understandable, or else staff could be spending another year and a half negotiating.  Mr. Luce thinks some help from professionals in this area could help the Agency determine what is necessary to straighten this out.  There seem to be a lot of questions from the Board.  A discussion to note what the Agency’s financial obligations really are would be helpful.

Ms. Dillon agreed that the rate methodology should be revisited.  What she would like to see are some benchmarks, a clear outline of what the Agency is looking for.  Also, staff has suggested that the company may be asked to pay for part of the consultant fees, but this could make it appear as though UVDS was involved in the RFP (request for proposals) process.

Ms. Pahl noted that staff has already been in discussions for a year and a half with UVDS.  The suggestion for an RFP for an outside consultant is not a surprise to the company.  Both parties are seeing this as a natural next step in the process.  And, again, staff is trying to meet the mid-June/July deadline originally agreed upon.
Ms. Dillon said that the Board needs to be clear on what exactly the Agency is looking for as a deliverable from an outside consultant.  The RFP should have specific language outlining what exists, what does not work, and what the Agency is looking for.  She is asking for a more comprehensive staff report, and a more specific RFP.
Continued this item to the April 17, 2006 regular meeting.  DD-KS-BD-ML-JP

X
7.
FRANCHISES BUSINESS ITEMS

A.
PUBLIC EDUCATION PLAN (Continued from the February 27 meeting)
The public education plan was originally presented to the Board at the February 27th meeting.  The company has gone back and reinstituted some of the items agreed upon in the prior year, included more specifics, and corrected the dates.

Board member Diane Dillon noted that it would have been helpful to have a redline copy of the revised plan to use as a comparison.

Christy Abreu of Upper Valley Disposal Service (UVDS) noted that the changes included an update of the dates in the report, as well as a more specific list of events in which UVDS will be participating.  Board member Karen Slusser suggested that UVDS may consider actively cultivating contacts at the Soroptomists and the Rotary Clubs, because many of the community’s leaders are members, and it would be a good way to get them involved in diversion programs and advocacy.
Approved the 2006 Public Education Plan for the Clover Flat Landfill and Upper Valley Disposal Service.  KS-DD-BD-ML-JP


X
B.
FRANCHISES STATUS
Staff has made a request to Upper Valley Disposal Service (UVDS) for examples of rate methodologies that they think are acceptable.  Agency manager Jill Pahl is also trying to find some examples of methodologies that are acceptable to the Agency, and hopefully there will be areas of agreement.
Staff did a press release for the new universal waste regulations, which will be sent out to all of the up-valley publications.  The existing hand-out showing battery drop-off locations has been updated.  Staff will be meeting on Wednesday with UVDS to discuss exactly how other universal waste and electronics programs will be added at the Clover Flat Landfill (CFL). 
St. Helena has already begun collecting batteries for recycling.  Yountville, Calistoga and Napa County are all waiting for the official collection containers to arrive.  Calistoga is putting the containers at City Hall.  Staff expects the containers to come in sometime in the next couple of days.  And, as of July 1st, businesses that sell rechargeable batteries will be required to take them back.  The California Integrated Waste Management Board has a good Web site with a lot of information on the batteries.

Bill Dutton asked whether staff has set up a program at the Veteran’s Home.  There is a lot of battery use, from wheel chairs to hearing aids, radios, and other various electronics.  Amy Garden of Napa County Dept. of Environmental Management (DEM) pointed out that the Veteran’s Home has its own private hauler.  Mr. Dutton said that representatives from the Home recently came to a Town Council meeting, and they had no idea about the new regulations.  
Staff would like to begin giving the Board members an annual report for their jurisdictions.  The reports would be based on a fiscal year, and members could have a comprehensive document to take back to their appointing Boards and Councils.  Staff hopes to have the reports ready as early as the July meeting, but no later than the August meeting.

The new recycling truck for the Lake Berryessa and Pope Valley areas has arrived.  Implementation should take place as of April 1st, and there will be educational information sent out to the residents.

No action taken.
C.
WASTE MANAGEMENT COMPANIES ISSUES
None.
8.
OTHER BUSINESS ITEMS

A.
MANAGER'S REPORT
The large venues grant program is progressing.  Participants are looking forward to getting the tools to implement the program.  The requests do exceed the spending limit, so another round of meetings will likely take place sometime in April.
Earth Day will be held on April 22nd.  It should be a lot of fun, with a lot of new activities.  Staff has put a lot of work into the event, which this year will be held at Skyline Park instead of Connolly Ranch.

The household hazardous waste collection events for the up-valley area have been scheduled.  The first will be in Rutherford on May 27th, and the next will be October 27th in Calistoga.  Both events will be advertised in the Upper Valley Disposal Service (UVDS) newsletter and in local newspapers.
Included in this meeting’s agenda packet is a list of upcoming events, including composting classes.  Also attached is progress report on the large venues grant progam.
No action taken.
B.
REPORTS FROM JURISDICTIONS

The following current information relative to the Agency was reported by the member jurisdictions:

i.
Napa County:  No report.
ii.
Calistoga:  There has been an issue with a resident who does not appear to have garbage service, and is letting their waste fall down the hill into neighboring properties.  Board member Karen Slusser will be contacting Greg Pirie at the Local Enforcement Agency for help with abating the issue.
iii.
St. Helena:  No report.
iv.
Yountville:  No report.
No action taken.
C.
BOARD OF DIRECTORS COMMENTS
None.
D.
CLOSED SESSION (Continued from the February 27th meeting)
The Board met in closed session to conduct the public employee performance evaluation for the Agency Manager. There was no reportable action, and the item was continued to the April 17, 2006 regular meeting.
9.
Adjournment
Meeting was adjourned at 3:00 p.m.
	AYES:
	

	NOES:
	

	ABSTAIN:
	

	ABSENT:
	

	By:
	

	
	ATTEST:  Jill Pahl, Manager of the Upper Valley Waste Management Agency


KEY

Vote:  DD = Diane Dillon; BD = Bill Dutton; ML = Mark Luce; JP = Joe Potter; KS = Karen Slusser

The maker of the motion and second are reflected respectively in the order of the recorded vote.

Notations under Vote:  N = No; X = Excused; A = Abstain; AB = Absent
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